
Tim and Liz Hammond 
Houghton 
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SO20 
 
10th October 2021 
 
Neighbourhood Planning, 
Test Valley Borough Council. 
 
Dear Sir / Madam 
 
Your Consultation on the Houghton Neighbourhood Plan 
 
Both of us are writing to you in support of the Neighbourhood Development Plan that Houghton Parish 
Council has recently submitted for adoption. 
 
We fully support the Plan. In particular, we support what it says in relation to any development being 
sustainable, our community services, the size and style of any new development and the importance of 
protecting our local green spaces. It is our view that there have been far too many new houses built in 
Houghton in recent years. If this is continued into the future, it would fundamentally change the 
character of our small village, destroying  the many attractive rural aspects. 
 
At the current rate of development we risk losing a traditional, rural Hampshire village and becoming a 
dormitory town. We see a consistent picture of developers wanting to build large new executive homes 
which are squashed in together, to maximise profits, and are characterised by small gardens and large 
garages to house the cars that increasingly clog our narrow little country lanes. None of this is 
consistent with the character or architecture of our small rural community. It is vital that Houghton is 
protected from further inappropriate development. 
 
We have very few community services in our village, but they are much valued, and we are keen that all 
should be done to preserve and protect them. Pages 14 and 15 of the Plan set out the services and we 
fully support what it says. Earlier this year, a planning application was submitted which proposed 
building four houses on the site of the village allotments. This application was, thankfully, refused, but it 
brought home to many of us how much we value having the allotments and our other local green 
spaces. We are very keen that the allotments should be preserved and that all the remaining local 
green spaces outlined on page 37 should be protected from any development. 
 
Despite the fact that some houses have been allowed to be built in the village that have in our opinion 
neither reflected or enhanced the local character of existing houses, Houghton still has a distinctive 
character, and we are anxious that this should be preserved. We think that it is very important that any 
new development should reflect and enhance the local character. Insufficient weight has been given to 
this by developers and planners in recent years. 
 
In terms of the character of the village and the importance of the conservation area, we support what 
the NDP states on pages 23-25. It is not, though, just the size and design of any development that 
concerns me and that can have an adverse impact on the character of the village. It is also important to 
maintain the landscape character of the village. To that end, we think it is vital that we maintain the 
linear nature of the village and the hedgerows and green spaces that we still have. This is a rural village 
and many of us are concerned that over development and the loss of hedgerows, trees and green 
spaces will inevitably lead to a creeping ‘urbanisation’ of the village and lose its distinctive character 
forever. We therefore support the points made in chapter 7 of the NDP (pages 26-29). We 
wholeheartedly also support the points made about preserving and not blocking the important views 
listed on page 31. 



 
We have already mentioned the importance of preserving the local green spaces that we have left in 
Houghton, but we want to return to that as a number of these have come under threat of development 
in recent months and we have already lost others to development in recent years. We cannot stress 
enough how horrified most of the village was at the loss, for example, of the old copse at the southern 
end of the village which was allowed to be destroyed for a large house. The southern end of the village 
has already changed enormously by the building of a large number of houses in the past few years. The 
character of that part of the village has been changed and harmed and some green spaces have been 
lost. If the further loss of any green spaces is allowed, it will change the character of the village 
completely as well as further damaging biodiversity. To that end, we would be completely against any 
development on the local green spaces listed on page 37 (and shown in the plan on page 39). Each of 
them needs protecting. 
 
It is important also to note that we have no shop or bakery or school in the village and we have a very 
limited bus service. We also have no mains drainage or gas in the village. Any further - and particularly 
any large-scale – development will inevitably lead to more traffic as houseowners are largely car reliant 
and tankers to empty septic tanks/cess pits or to deliver oil or gas. The traffic from, to and through the 
village is already significantly higher than it was just a few years ago. The sustainability of any future 
building must, therefore, also be an important consideration (page 13 of the NDP). 
 
In summary, we support the adoption of the NDP and am particularly concerned to preserve and 
protect the remaining local green spaces in the village, and to see that any future building is 
sympathetic to the style of the older buildings in the village and enhances rather than detracts from the 
character of the village. 
 
We would appreciate being kept up-to-date via the email address above on any developments relating 
to this very important matter. 
 
Yours faithfully, 
 
Tim and Liz Hammond 
 
 
 
 


